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The 2018 year started off with the Annual General Meeting which was held on Monday the 12 February 2018.  Before hearing our guest speaker Mr Bongani Tembe we concluded the business of the day which was firstly to stand for a moments silence in memory of our colleagues who died in the previous year.  Thereafterto accept my report for the 2017 year followed by the Treasurer’s report and finishing it off with the election of the committee which for better or for worse was re-elected uninamously with no additions. Obviously if there is anybody out there who wants to be on the committee I give them my personal assurance that I will keep their place warm for them!

The choice of Mr Bongani Tembe to be our guest of honour and to address us was an inspired one. I speak from a prejudicial point of view because for many years I have been a subscriber to the wonderful symphony concerts which we have here in Durban.  Mr Tembe spoke about the successes and challenges of the KZNPO. This was a very inspiring address because it proved that there have been huge challenges along the way but with Mr Tembe as director, he has met the challenges with great resolve and has truimphed. So much so that I related the anecdote of a friend of mine Julian Herman who was the lead violinist of the Amsterdam Philamonic taking my tickets for the August 2017 concert when I had to be away. Julian was staying with me at the time and ours is a friendship that goes back to LLB days in the 1960’s. He attended the performance of Djorvack’s New World Symphony and he said it was as good as you would find anywhere in the world! Now that says it all. Mr Tembe has provided Durban audiences with wonderful music and we should all be deeply grateful to him.  Also, the proceedings were livened up by three members of the orchestra who entertained us. Our thanks go to Mr Tembe for a very inspiring address.

The next item on the programme was a talk by Mr Rod Choromanski on the design and purpose of the uMkhumbane Cultural and Heritage Museum in Cato Manor. Mr Choromanski was assisted by his colleague Mr Mhlengi Gumede. Both these gentlemen are graduates of our University and it is pleasing to note that Rod won the coveted “Best new building in Africa” during 1917. The prestigious award attracted 307 entries from 32 countries and this is ample demonstration of the excellence he has shown as an architect. Unfortunately it is not possible to visit the museum because there are various constraints of a legal nature which prevail. Rod very sadly died in the latter part of this year, apparently from a heart attack. The loss of an immense talent and a wonderful person.

On Saturday the 26 May we arranged a tour of the National Sea Rescue Institute (NSRI) at No. 1 Mahatma Gandhi Road. This was a very interesting visit because we were entertained by Roger and Helen Wienand who explained the manner in which the NSRI functions. What was particularly noteworthy is that those involved with the NSRI give willlingly of their time and expertise gratis and literally at a moment’s notice. Christmas lunches have been interrupted so that these sturdy volunteers can attend to those in need. We also did a tour of the boats and there we were entertained to tea after the inspection. Fortunately, the Alumni Association was able to make a contribution to their coffers as did many members of the Association who were present that day. A very illuminating address and one’s admiration must go out to those who are prepared to help others in a time of need with no expectation of reward.

Then followed the slight respite but on the 6 August we had Mr Sean Wisedale speak to us about climbing the seven summits. This was done with a slide presentation with an awe inspiring scenery and put across in graphic style by Sean. In fact, he is lucky to be alive because when an avalanche took away a lot of people on Everest, his camp was behind a slight incline and a few metres away from the roaring inferno.  As I said to Sean as a would be mountaineer I was in awe of his achievements. One thing I learnt when it came to rock climbing is that there is absolute equality between men and women. I must record our thanks to Sean because he does these talks for a living and he drastically reduced his fee to accommodate us. A very inspiring address and thanks to him.
On the 28 September we were due to travel to see Rosemary Ladlau’s renowned North Coast garden at the Beverley Estate Homestead in Simbithi. In fact Rosemary is one of our older graduates having obtained her degree in the 1940’s!  Apart from being a distinguished alumus, she is a flower arranger and a former world chairperson of the World Flower Association and an honorary member of the South African Flower Union. She has given flower arrangement classes and lectures and demonstrations all over the world and won top honours both locally and internationally. Sadly Rosemary was indisposed on the day that we should have visited her lovely garden and that visit had to be postponed. We hope that we will be able to go sometime during 2019.

The next activity was on Monday the 22 October when Professor Colleen Downs from the Pietermaritzburg Campus came to talk to us on the persistence of wildlife in the urban areas and given from a KwaZulu-Natal perspective. This was absolutely fascinating and it made one realize that there is lots of wildlife right under our noses and very often we are not aware of it. What is incredible was to see the way in which it has adapted to ever encroaching urbanisation. Colleen is an internationally recognised researcher in biology, particularly terrestrial vertebrae ecology. For instance she has 290 international peer-reviewed publications. She has also featured on popular programs such as BBC Earth. She is a top researcher and we take great pride in the fact that she is one of us. This was a scintillating address and or thanks go to her.

On Saturday the 1st December we travelled to visit the Albert Luthuli Museum at Groutville. What was noteworthy about him was the fact that he was passionate about education and in fact all his seven children received tertiary education. He also was the longest serving ANC President from 1952 to 1967 and that was in the height of the apartheid years. Also, he won the Nobel Peace Prize in 1960 and it was interesting to note that he was democratically elected as Chief and was a Pastor and a devout Christian. As one alumni put it, the cherry on the top was for his daughter Dr Albertina Luthuli to come and give us some anecdotes about her distinguished father. It’s pleasing to note that Dr Luthuli is also an alumnus of our University. After having attended an audio-visual presentation and talk, we visited his home which was packed with memorabilia of the turbulent times in which we have all lived. We finished it off by going to the Church where he was a Pastor and paying our respects at his grave.

We decided to have a change from last year because we have been at the Durban Country Club. This year we were promised a very good deal by The Blue Waters Hotel and that is where the End of Year lunch took place on Wednesday the 5 December.

I just want to comment on one or two things and that is that our talks have been very well attended. In fact, we have had bumper attendances and at times we thought we were running out of space. The Murray Lecture Hall takes 124 people and we were running very close to capacity. What was also pleasing to note is that we are attracting more new members who I hope are enjoying our varied activities. It is always difficult to find the right balance between the talks and the visits but I like to think we achieved it to a certain degree. Also, it must be stressed that we are open to ideas from anybody who would like to contribute. As I said to all these new members the Association belongs to them as much as it does to anybody else.

As is usual I must always finish off with a vote of thanks. Nomcebo Msweli is ever efficient and ever reliable and as I said before and I say again, she always has an eye for the finer detail. Where would we be without Rosemarie von der Meden who still has been able to cater at all our functions. This is in memory of her late husband Eric von der Meden who was Chairman for many years. She travels down from Howick where she now resides accompanied by only her little Dachund and despite our best endeavours to get her to stay locally in a B&B she insists on driving home. Also, Denis O’Leary is ever efficient and has a steady eye on the money matters. We are very solvent thanks to him. Finn Christensen has once again been a tower of strength. It is he in fact who has liaised and secured Bongani Tembe, Rod Choromanski, Rosemary Ladlau, Colleen Downs and he also approached and coordinated the Albert Luthuli Museum Tour. Quite frankly without him our activities would very largely have ground to a halt.  Also, I must thank Anne Youngleson who has contributed one way or another to making this what I hope was a successful year.

Accordingly, we look forward with enthusiasm to 2019 and the adventures that will unfold!                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       
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